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Antigonish, known far and wide as the “Highland heart of Nova Scotia”, is clearly a community 

with a rich Scottish heritage.  Much effort has been invested into preserving and promoting this heritage 

– the Highland Games, the Scottish music, the traditional Gaelic greeting posted at the approaches into 

town and the recent “Highland Caravan” historical tour celebrating the 150th anniversary of the 

Antigonish Highland Society.   While there is, indeed, a heavy concentration of Scottish folk in this area, 

Antigonish is still, very much, a multicultural community.  People of Mi’kmaw, Acadian, Irish, African 

Nova Scotian and Dutch descent make up a substantial segment of our local population, thus creating a 

heritage that is both rich and diverse.   

Here at the museum, we strive to preserve and promote a cultural understanding of the 

heritage of our town and county.  This heritage defines who we are as a community – but to understand 

who we are, we must first learn the story of those who came before us.  So, how do we go about 

collecting, preserving and promoting this colorful heritage?  Well, first, we should clarify what we mean 

by “heritage”.  Heritage is that which a society inherits from previous generations and that which it 

deems worthy of saving for future generations.   Some things that we want to preserve are tangible: 

photos, artifacts, buildings, records, books, histories and maps; however, our intangible cultural heritage 

is equally important.  After all, what would we be without our traditions, skills, music, language, beliefs 

and oral stories?   

Material culture (artifacts and other concrete things left behind by our ancestors) is readily 

available in the community as folks are now more aware of our efforts to expand the museum 

collection.  Many are only too happy to share their little nuggets of local history with us – like Robert 

Williams of James River/Glen Bard who stopped by the museum in May.  His treasure came in the guise 

of an old letter dating back to February of 1932.  Written by his grandmother, Dorcas Taylor-Williams of 

Marshy Hope, it was addressed to her twenty-four year old son, Wentworth (Robert’s father), who was 

working on the railway in Pictou County.   

Letters are a valuable source of local history because they’re so revealing.  This particular letter 

gives us a glimpse into what life was like for Robert’s grandmother in the rural community of Marshy 

Hope in the early 1930s.  That winter was particularly harsh.  Dorcas wrote of cold, wind and storms.  

She acknowledged the snowfall, the drifting snow, the impassable roads and the ensuing isolation.  The 

radio was a significant source of entertainment and information, although reception wasn’t always ideal.  
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Letter writing was a source of lively gossip and some comfort but Dorcas realized that there were limits 

to this comfort when she commented that her daughter, Annie, was well – “as far as one can tell by a 

letter.”  Her correspondence was a connection with family and friends but her instruction, “Burn this”, 

indicates that her letters were, clearly, a private matter.  Still, we’re grateful that Wentworth tucked the 

letter away for safekeeping because today it’s a valuable little snippet of local history.   

A couple of months ago, Ray MacDonald (better known as Ray Mac) loaned me his copy of an 

old St. Francis Xavier’s College, February 1899 edition, of the Excelsior.  A little research shows that this 

6 x 9 inch booklet was, in fact, the predecessor of the university’s Xaverian newspaper.  In the fall of 

1896, several students took it upon themselves to publish a monthly college newspaper.  Why?  

According to a review in the 1924 edition of the university yearbook, The Nexus, students were 

encountering difficulties “having their literary attempts printed in the neighboring weeklies.” 

As the name itself indicates, these 

students set high standards for themselves.  

This was to be no mediocre publication.  Ray 

Mac’s edition is twenty-three pages in length.   

Among its contents, the publication features a 

poem called “Now” and a lengthy argument 

concerning the age old debate as to whether 

the year 1899 is the end of the century or 

whether the century ends with the last day of 

1900.  A character study of Jessica in The 

Merchant of Venice would interest even 

today’s Shakespeare fans.  Another article 

debates the value of college debating and 

proposes a system of Intercollegiate Debating 

to spark a greater interest among students.  A 

sports review illustrates the vicious rivalry 

between the college and the town teams.  At 

the same time, the roster for both teams 

proves the seven-man hockey rule.  The four 

additional pages of advertisements, mainly 

from the local business community, are a 

fascinating study too.  (There I discovered an 

ad placed by Ron’s grandfather’s uncle, 

Dougald McGillivray, who sold shoes, boots 

and groceries down at the east end of Main Street.)  The life of this monthly publication was, 

unfortunately, short-lived.  In 1903, the editors changed the paper’s name to Xaverian.   

When it comes to artifacts, we’re always interested in an object’s provenance or the history of 

its use.  Ray Mac received his copy of Excelsior from an old friend and neighbour in Sydney Mines.  He 

was working at CJFX in Antigonish when this little booklet arrived in the mail.  His buddy, Joe Scott, was 



a bit of a collector who obviously saw value in this little edition.  Joe wasn’t a college graduate but he did 

have his Grade 12 which was a bit of an accomplishment in that part of Nova Scotia where everyone 

went down to the pit at a young age.  Joe had a great passion for softball.  The Joe Scott Ballfield in 

Sydney Mines is a memorial to his many years of coaching.  “He was a great prankster and he had a 

wonderful sense of humor,” Ray Mac recalls.  Little wonder that he kept this rare copy of Excelsior in 

memory of Joe.  

 While collecting artifacts is crucial, the museum would like to expand its outreach by collecting 

stories, songs and memories but we’d also like to hone in on old wisdom and traditional skills that were 

once part and parcel of everyday life.  While today we google everything from ailments to pest control, 

people once had an intuition for how to deal with these issues.  We listen to the weather forecast but 

our forefathers read the signs of nature and accumulated sayings to predict the weather.  Ron still 

comments when distant sounds are loud and sharp.  “Watch for rain!” he always says.  The moon and 

Mother Nature were used as guides for farmers and gardeners alike.  Timing was important – whether it 

was the breeding dates for livestock, planting time or the harvest.  I recall that my Dad never planted his 

garden before the third week of June (and always had a wonderful harvest) so, of course, I don’t either.  

There was a practical order to the way that people did things – even the order in which they washed 

their dishes or the way they hung their clothes on the line.  While there were lots of old wives tales, 

there were many tried and tested skills that were passed down from one generation to the next – crafts, 

pickling, preserving, remedies and skills.  Eddie McCarron, over in Big Marsh, helped many folks find 

underground water sources over the years, simply by water witching.  Today most of us call in well 

drilling companies.  My son, Paul, recently pointed out a couple of ironwood trees on our property 

across the road. The dense wood of this tree was once used to make carriage axels.  How many of you 

would even recognize the tree?  There is an old orchard on a property we own in Pleasant Valley.  I’d 

love to know how to prune the trees.  That was general knowledge at one time but not any more.  In the 

olden days, each generation carefully passed on its accumulated knowledge and added on what they 

had learned with the years.  This knowledge was valued and relied on in their daily lives.  It was taken 

for granted that we’d always remember these skills, remedies, secrets and solutions – but, 

unfortunately, we haven’t.   

 Maybe we can all make a special effort this fall to help the museum with their efforts in 

collecting stories, skills, remedies and tidbits of information utilized by the older folks in our families and 

in our communities.  Last week Ray Mac left me with a brilliant piece of wisdom: “When an old person 

dies, it’s like a library burning down.”  How true!  That being said, let’s glean some of this old wisdom 

and lore while we still can.  Let’s work today to preserve yesterday for tomorrow.    

 Fall is just around the corner!  Ah . . . my favourite time of the year.   

Catherine                                                     

 

cjmmacgillivray@eastlink.ca



Recent Acquisitions 

We received a donation of a hand woven 

linen tablecloth from Christina MacDonald –

Smith of Oakville, Ontario.  Passed on down 

through the family, this heirloom was woven 

by Mary MacDonald at Fraser’s Mills around 

1850 using the flax seed grown on the Joe 

MacDonald farm at Frasers Mills.  In this 

photo we see Christina reading a note 

written by her mother, Margaret Ann 

MacDonald, explaining the provenance of 

this artifact. 

 

  --------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Ducky MacDonald of Dolorosa Avenue 

brought in this neat little artifact found in among his 

mother’s personal papers and dating back to 1941.  

Note that the ticket offered passage on the train from 

South River to Antigonish.  

Fraser Dunn tells us that the Eastern Extension 

Railway passed through the South River area in the 

1880s and a station building was constructed on land 

once owned by Valentine Chisholm.  The Chisholms were caretakers for several years.  Freight (including 

cattle, lumber, cream and limestone) was shipped from the station.  In the early 1940s, passenger 

service was abandoned but shipping goods continued until the late 1950s or early 1960s.  The last family 

of caretakers was the L. J. Stewart family.   

If anyone has a photo of the South River station, the museum would love to hear from you to 

obtain a copy.   

  --------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 Ronnie Dunn of Harbour Centre donated Agricultural Society Records from Fairmont, 

Antigonish County.  These records date from about 1908 to 1933 and include minutes, 

membership and finances for this period.   Back in the 1950s, Ronnie located them in the old 

Lower Hallowell Grant School which had been purchased by his aunt and uncle and moved to a 

new location.  In time, the building deteriorated and burned.   



 David Brown of Lochaber shared with us a copy of records from the North Lochaber Cemetery, 

including some minutes and finances dating from about 1900 to 1951.  On September 20th, a 

meeting is scheduled at the Sylvan Hall to announce special plans for their hall.  Members of the 

community are invited to attend.   

The Genealogy Nook 

Ann Marie Sera of Coaldale, Alberta, stopped by in August, seeking information on the ancestry of  John 

Wilfred Laurier MacGillivray (born about 1897) who traveled west in 1917 to follow the Harvest Trains.  

He eventually settled in the Lethbridge area. 

Upcoming 

Fabric Sale 

Thanks to a kind 

donor, the 

museum is 

planning another 

fabric sale similar 

to the ones we’ve 

had in recent 

years.  There will 

be a nice selection 

of cottons and 

prints, ideal for 

quilting and 

crafting, as well as 

an assortment of 

quilting and 

crafting books.  

Stop by and 

browse on Friday, 

September 23rd, 

from 3:00 to 7:00 

p.m. 

Upcoming 

Book Sale 

The museum will be hosting a used book sale in the next month or so.  The books featured will be 

mostly local and maritime history books which should be of interest and value to the local community.  

Watch for further details.   



The Teddy Bear Picnic 

An enthusiastic crowd gathered at the 

museum on Saturday, August 27, for the long awaited 

Teddy Bear Picnic.  The children arrived, with teddy 

bears in tow, for a fun-filled afternoon of games, 

prizes, cake and lemonade.   

Earlier this summer, the museum had 

proposed a Teddy Bear Contest for children in hopes 

of naming what is 

believed to be the oldest 

teddy bear in Antigonish.  

Dating back to the 1920s, this bear once belonged to Cedric Griffin, a 

resident of the town.  Made of mohair and stuffed with straw, he is a 

dapper little fellow, albeit a tad worn, and a delightful addition to the 

museum collection.  Unfortunately, this bear had no name and so museum 

summer students, Elizabeth O’Brien and Hannah Sears, decided to host a 

contest for children in hopes of cheering up the old bear.   

Children were invited to participate in a naming contest and a story contest, with Antigonish as 

its setting, of course.  Children between the ages of three and ten participated in the naming contest 

and suggested some charming names such as: Highlander, Frazzle Bearling, Treasure, Beary and Cedric.  

After much deliberation, judges deemed Benjamin Nearing the winner for his suggestion – “Griffin”.   

 The day was sunny and warm – a perfect day for a Teddy Bear picnic.  Greeted by Hannah and 

Elizabeth, the children were all outfitted with teddy bear ears.  Introductions were made, the children’s 

bears were introduced and the games began – egg and spoon races, cat and mouse games as well as 

shark and lifeguard games.   (The parachute certainly added a wonderful touch of color.)  Even some of 

the parents joined in on the fun.  It was a happy occasion for all those who gathered – especially Griffin 

Bear who watched the entire event from his old fashioned 

chair. 



No picnic is complete without some cake and lemonade.  

Made especially for the occasion, the great big cake looked almost 

too good to eat.  What did it say?  “Today’s the day the teddy 

bears have their picnic.”  

  It must be noted that a number of children participated in 

the story portion of this contest.  Their creative works will be 

published in subsequent editions of the newsletter.   

The museum staff would like to thank all of those who participated in the contests and the 

picnic.  A special “thank you” to Ro Ann MacGillivray-Laclavelle of Calgary for the loan of her teddy bear 

collection left abandoned back home in Nova Scotia.  Her bears were a wonderful addition to the teddy 

bear display.   

Finally, Griffin would like to thank Elizabeth and Hannah 

who worked so hard to make the Teddy Bear Contest the success 

that it was.  While he will miss the girls dearly, he wishes them 

much success as they head back to university.    

 

Heritage Association of Antigonish

Upcoming Guest Speaker 

Our guest speaker for September is Paul Bennett.  Topic: The Antigonish Consolidators and Their 

Impact on Nova Scotia Education.   Join us at the museum on September 12th at 7:00 p.m.  

Looking for Input 

We’re looking for subject matter for guest speakers – something that hasn’t been done in the past ten 

years or so.  Does anyone have any suggestions? 

 

Message from the Chair – Heritage Association of Antigonish 

“Working today to preserve yesterday for tomorrow.” 

 

We are now at the end of August 2001.  Where does the time go?  I swear that as I get older, it moves a 
little faster! 



I would like to congratulate Mr. Leo Mac Donald, a long time member of the Heritage Association of 
Antigonish, on receiving a life membership award from the Antigonish Highland Society.  I know that Leo 
has volunteered many hours to making the Antigonish Highland Society and, in particular, the Highland 
Games, the success that they are. 

Regarding the Antigonish Highland Society, they just celebrated their 150th anniversary.  It’s hard to 
believe that back in 1861 there were people who recognized the importance of preserving the language, 
music, dance, and games of the pioneer Highland Scots.  In the near future, I plan to meet with Irene 
Mac Leod, President of the Antigonish Highland Society, to ascertain if there are areas that we could 
partner to assist them in achieving their objectives of 1861.  On behalf of the Association, I would like to 
wish the Antigonish Highland Society every success in the future. 

On August 20, 2011, I took in The Highland Caravan that was sponsored by the Antigonish Highland 
Society.  The day started with everyone meeting at the Coady Institute where Michael Newton delivered 
a lecture on the life of the Highlander in 17th and 18th century Scotland.  From there we took the St. FXU 
bus over to St. Mary’s Parish Hall at Lismore, via Barneys River and Baileys Brook, where Dan Mac Innes 
delivered a lecture on the Highland clearances and the immigrant experience (1740-1800).  We moved 
on to Knoydart to see the Culloden Cairn and there, Bill Mac Vicar delivered a lecture on the Scottish 
soldiers and immigrants commemorated by the cairn.  At St. Margaret of Scotland Church and cemetery 
at Arisaig, Marcie Mac Quarrie delivered a lecture on the immigrant experience, life on the shore (1800-
1840).  Our next stop was the Antigonish Heritage Museum where John Hamilton spoke on the Gael 
coming in from the shore – the settling and growth of inland communities (1840-1880).  At St. Andrew’s 
Parish Church in St. Andrews, Theresa Mac Isaac delivered a lecture on the life of Highland women in 
Nova Scotia and the cooperative movement (1880-1939).  Our next stop was the Kings United Church at 
Loch Katrine where Lewis Mac Intosh spoke on the faith tradition followed in this isolated Scottish 
community (1800 – present).  Our final stop was at St. Joseph’s Community Centre in St. Joseph where 
we enjoyed a traditional meal and ceilidh.  

I should note that, at various points during the day, we were entertained with pipers, Gaelic singing, a 
milling frolic and step dancing.  At a few stops along the way, we were treated to a little shot of whiskey 
which the undersigned enjoyed immensely. 

It was a full day and I was tried when I got home.  The day was rich with education and provided the 
undersigned with a greater appreciation of the Scottish pioneers who settled this area. 

I understand that the Highland Caravan may become a yearly event.  If so, I would recommend that 
members take advantage of this opportunity. 

The Heritage Association of Antigonish, with the assistance of the Antigonish Regional Development 
Authority, will soon be sending out a survey to our members.  I would ask you all to take a few minutes 
to provide your feedback.  Your opinions and feedback are important and will assist in making your 
Association stronger. 

Angus MacGillivray, BBA FCGA 

angus.macgillivray@ns.sympatico 
 


